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Dear Tim,

I am writing to you on behalf of Garsdale Parish Council.

There have been, as ever, a number of issues in the dale that the council have been unable to resolve due to the inaction of Westmorland and Furness Council.  The parish councillors recognise that there was to be a period of adjustment for the transition from SLDC but this must be well and truly behind them now.
However, initial contact with Councillors Ian Mitchell and Hazel Hodgson seemed promising but there has been no recent response to emails requesting progress reports and Garsdale PC feel rather left out in the cold.  The Parish Councillors realise that the parish is very small and is on the furthest east extremity of the constituency, but our residents pay, some say well over the odds, council tax and as such, should be able to expect some service from W&F Council.
The Parish Council’s major concern are the dangerous ‘safety’ barriers imposed on the dale in recent years.  At an onsite meeting with Ian and Hazel, they freely agreed that the positioning of the barriers were too close to the edge of the road, effectively narrowing the width of an already narrow road.  This has meant that two large vehicles, such as lorries, buses or tractors, struggle to pass each other along these stretches.  It has been known that the road can be blocked for 15 to 20 minutes at a time when vehicles meet and cannot pass.  
It was indicated to the W&F councillors that the retaining wall on the river bank had eroded away and needed replacing, that the self-seeded trees growing on the riverbank needed removing and the barriers positioned further back.  The lack of a retaining wall has caused land slippage near Low Smithy Chapel and will, in the near future, start eroding under the road itself.  This has occurred about 7 years ago along the main street in Garsdale, resulting in a very expensive repair, in the region of around one million pounds.  Without some restorative action being taken soon, the W&F Council may have a much bigger bill to pay and a very lengthy closure to the road.  

The Parish Council’s other concern regarding the barriers is the lack of refuge for walkers, cyclists etc.  The road is part of designated long distant walks and presents a very real danger of serious injury or death.  The A684 is also a popular route for cycling events, such as the ‘Coast to Coast’ when many hundreds of bikes pass through on the day.  Barriers have also been put up on New Bridge, apparently to protect the ramparts, although there are no records of any accidents there, but have made the footpath over the bridge unusable, resulting in pedestrians having to walk in the main road, in a particularly dangerous stretch.
Other concerns, which have been noted, are areas of water on the road, the worst being near the Whitbecks, where rainwater streams across the road in times of heavy downpours, emanating from the track built by TilHill to service the forest plantation. Other areas are a result of the lack of clearance of gullies and drains.

The Parish Council have asked if dead ash trees along the A684 could be removed to prevent further episodes of ‘ash dieback’ affecting more trees.  Also, there are many overgrown trees along the A684 from Slack Cottage to the village hall that severely restrict sight lines and are causing further erosion of the riverbank as previously stated.  These need removing.
Lastly, there is the perennial problem of speedy, noisy motorbikes and cars that use Garsdale as a racetrack, mainly at weekends when the weather is fine.  Last weekend has seen a very early start to ‘the season’ with quite a number of, particularly motorbikes, roaring down the dale.  The problem is getting worse, year by year, and entreaties for some traffic calming methods, as installed elsewhere in Cumbria and Yorkshire, have fell on deaf ears.  As you are aware, Garsdale has been trying to tackle this problem for a number of years.

The Garsdale Parish Councillors politely request that you could use your influence as their MP to ask W&F Council to take their concerns seriously and action some remedies.

Kind regards,

Philip Johns,

Clerk to Garsdale PC
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